

Strengthening the Medicaid and CHIP (MAC) Scorecard

DRAFT REPORT February 25, 2019

This report is funded by the Department of Health and Human Services under contract HHSM-500-2017-000601 75FCMC18F0008.

Contents

Executive Summary	3
Background	4
Approach	5
Committee Review and Recommendations	6
Leveraging MAC Scorecard Measures to Improve Health System Performance	12
Conclusion	14
References	16
Appendix A: Roster for the MAC Scorecard Committee and NQF Staff	17
Appendix B: MAP Measure Selection Criteria	20
Appendix C: Medicaid Preliminary Analysis Algorithm	22
Appendix D: Characteristics of the Current MAC Scorecard	24
Appendix E: Current MAC Scorecard and Recommendations for Addition and Removal	25
Appendix F: Additional Measures Considered	40

Executive Summary

Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) cover 73 million lives or roughly 23 percent of the United States population.¹ Nearly 51 percent of individuals enrolled in Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) are children, and approximately two-thirds of women enrolled in Medicaid are in their child-bearing years.^{1,2} Both programs are responsible for delivering high-quality healthcare to a significant proportion of Americans.

Many federal efforts and programs support and promote quality of care and health for the Medicaid population. In June 2018, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) released its first version of the Medicaid and CHIP (MAC) Scorecard.³ The Scorecard is designed to increase the public's access to performance data for the Medicaid and CHIP programs including health outcomes experienced by enrollees.⁴ The Scorecard has three pillars, each consisting of a set of measures selected to reflect the performance of the units that support the Medicaid and CHIP programs: state health system performance, state administrative accountability, and federal administrative accountability. NQF convened the multistakeholder MAC Scorecard Committee, charged with providing input on the prepopulated Scorecard version 1.0 for the state health system performance pillar. Specifically, the Committee was tasked with determining which measures should be recommended for addition to—and removal from—the current version of the Scorecard. In an effort to facilitate adoption and implementation of the Scorecard, the state pillar draws on measures from the Medicaid Adult and Child Core Sets. This pillar is designed to examine how states serve Medicaid and CHIP beneficiaries throughout different measurement domains including, but not limited to, Communicating and Coordinating Care, Reducing Harm Caused in Care Delivery, and Making Care Affordable.

The Committee first evaluated the current measures in the state health system performance pillar of the Scorecard to identify high need and gap areas such as behavioral health. Subsequently, the Committee assessed measures in the 2018 Adult and Child Core Sets to identify potential measures to recommend for addition to the Scorecard in future iterations. The Committee recommended one measure for removal, *Use of Multiple Concurrent Antipsychotics: Ages 1-17,* and the addition of four measures listed below in order of priority (Exhibit ES1). These measures would strengthen the measure set by promoting measurement of high-priority quality issues and addressing childhood immunization, preventive care for children, and behavioral health.

Rank	NQF Number and Measure Title
1	1448 Developmental Screening in the First Three Years of Life
2	1768 Plan All-Cause Readmissions
3	0038 Childhood Immunization Status
	*Adherence to Antipsychotic Medications for Individuals with Schizophrenia (SAA-AD)

*The Adult Core Set and MAC Scorecard includes the NCQA version of this measure, which is adapted from the CMS measure (NQF 1879).

The MAC Scorecard Committee also discussed the future direction of the Scorecard and provided guidance on future measure set curation, as well as best practices to promote reporting. The Committee emphasized the importance of harnessing performance measurement data to drive health system change and improvements in care delivery. In order to promote measure reporting, the Committee suggested that states implement payment incentives or leverage value-based payment models in the Scorecard's early stages of development. Given the new and iterative nature of the Scorecard, the Committee encouraged the Center for Medicaid and CHIP Services (CMCS) to structure the Scorecard's evolution in two phases focused on refinement and feedback. In the short term, the Committee emphasized the importance of refinement to optimize the Scorecard measure set. For the long term, the Committee recommended that CMCS solicit and leverage continuous feedback and performance data from states to prioritize use of measures that have the greatest utility.

Background

As of October 2018, approximately 73 million people were enrolled in Medicaid and CHIP, 66 million enrolled in Medicaid, and 6.5 million enrolled in CHIP.¹ Approximately one in seven adults (19 to 64 years of age) are covered by Medicaid, and nearly 51 percent of individuals enrolled in Medicaid and CHIP are children. Roughly two-thirds of women enrolled in Medicaid are in their child-bearing years.^{1,2} Medicaid covers approximately 45 percent of all births and nearly 23 percent of the entire population. The program thus plays a substantial role in maintaining our nation's health, especially as it pertains to women and children, and in providing the necessary medical services to ensure quality of care.^{2,5}

The Center for Medicaid and CHIP Services (CMCS) is the principal federal agency responsible for the operations of Medicaid and CHIP.⁶ Because the program is administered jointly with each state, CMCS works closely with states to structure and monitor Medicaid and CHIP benefits, which typically include a broad (but locally diverse) array of medical and related services, covering preventive services, mental health and substance use disorders, maternal and infant health, and services for children who need early and periodic screening, diagnostic, and treatment (EPSDT) services.⁷ CMCS employs multiple mechanisms for monitoring the service delivery, health, and well-being of its beneficiaries. For example, the Adult and Child Core Sets of measures were identified to provide the health system with information it needs to monitor quality and undertake improvement activities when needed. The newest mechanism for monitoring service delivery is the MAC Scorecard which draws from measures in the Medicaid Adult and Child Core Sets. The Scorecard Committee's recommendations will be considered for implementation in Scorecard version 2.0, expected to roll out in fall 2019.

Use of the MAC Scorecard

In June 2018, CMCS released the first version of the MAC Scorecard.³ The MAC Scorecard is designed to increase public transparency and accountability for Medicaid and CHIP outcomes while enabling states and CMS to collaboratively improve healthcare outcomes and program administration.⁴ The MAC Scorecard is a public reporting mechanism not driven by statue. It includes measures voluntarily reported by states as well as federally reported measures in three main focus areas also known as pillars: state health system performance, state administrative accountability, and federal administrative

accountability. The MAC Scorecard Committee is charged with exploring the Adult and Child Core Sets and determining which measures should be recommended for addition to—and removal from—the MAC Scorecard's state health system performance pillar. This pillar is designed to demonstrate state performance on meeting the healthcare needs of Medicaid and CHIP beneficiaries through various measurement domains, which focus on key elements of care delivery including care coordination and reducing harm. This work is designed to build upon a flexible framework which will facilitate seamless expansion or reduction of measures on the Scorecard. The pillar further aims to promote the evolution of the Scorecard through incremental changes that will foster analysis of trends.

The MAC Scorecard state health system performance pillar contains 13 measures, which are categorized into six domains (<u>Appendix D</u>):

- Promote Effective Communication and Coordination of Care
- Make Care Safer by Reducing Harm Caused in the Delivery of Care
- Promote Effective Prevention and Treatment of Chronic Diseases
- Strengthen Engagement in Care
- Make Care Affordable
- Promoting Communities of Healthy Living

The MAC Scorecard version 1.0 contains seven Adult Core Set measures and six Child Core Set measures (Appendix E). Of the 13 measures, eight are process measures; two are outcome measures; and one is a patient experience of care measure. Ten measures are assessed using administrative claims, six using electronic clinical data, and one using survey data. The composition of the MAC Scorecard aims to represent a diverse and balanced set of measures that address health and well-being across an individual's lifespan.

Approach

The National Quality Forum (NQF), in collaboration with the Center for Medicaid and CHIP Services (CMCS) launched the Medicaid and CHIP (MAC) Scorecard project in September 2018. NQF convened a Committee of Medicaid and measurement experts along with key stakeholders to explore which Medicaid- and CHIP-relevant measures can be used to support the MAC Scorecard's state health system performance pillar. MAC Scorecard Committee members were charged with considering existing measures for removal from the MAC Scorecard version 1.0 and evaluating relevant Medicaid and CHIP Adult and Child Core Set measures for potential addition to future versions.

The MAC Scorecard Committee largely comprises members drawn from the 2018 Medicaid Adult and Child Workgroups. The MAC Scorecard Committee has 38 members, including 15 organizational representatives, 19 subject matter experts, and four nonvoting federal liaisons. The Committee reflects the diversity of the Medicaid populations and has relevant interests and expertise in Medicaid and CHIP. It includes patient representatives, Medicaid providers, and state Medicaid directors (Appendix A).

For the purposes of this effort, NQF-endorsed measures are preferred because they have successfully undergone a consensus-based review process for importance—specifically evidence and scientific acceptability—amongst other rigorous criteria. The Committee's measure recommendations were further informed by NQF's Measure Selection Criteria (MSC) (<u>Appendix B</u>), a defined decision algorithm (<u>Appendix C</u>), the 2018 Adult and Child Core Sets, and the most recent available Core Set reporting data from states (FFY 2017).

The Committee reviewed the measures in the Child and Adult Core Sets as a source of measures to provide recommendations to strengthen the MAC Scorecard in support of CMCS' goals for the program. The MSC provide key considerations to guide measure selection decisions. The decision algorithm created by NQF is a summary profile of each measure under consideration. Both the MSC and the decision algorithm are intended to serve as a starting point for stakeholder deliberations and discussions.

In preparation for Committee deliberations, NQF staff compiled measure specifications of all Child and Adult Medicaid Core Set measures. Using the decision algorithm as a guide, Committee members submitted recommendations to NQF staff for addition or removal of measures from the MAC Scorecard. During the January 10-11, 2019 in-person meeting, the Committee discussed six measures recommended by individual members. All measures recommended for addition must address one or more of the State Health System Performance Pillar domains, be reported by 25 or more states, and fill a gap area on Scorecard version 1.0. This report summarizes the MAC Scorecard Committee's measure recommendations for MAC Scorecard version 2.0 as well as strategic considerations to strengthen future iterations of the Scorecard with an over-riding goal of proffering recommendations that can drive improvement in the Medicaid program's overall performance.

Committee Review and Recommendations

The MAC Scorecard Committee considered several measures during the in-person meeting and prioritized those that address critical areas in the Medicaid population. One such priority area included early childhood developmental screenings. The Committee identified these screenings as highly impactful for children and recognized the opportunity for improvement. In 2016, the median state percentage of children who received developmental screenings was just 36 percent. Moreover, screening rates varied greatly among states. Alaska reported 1.6 percent of children received developmental screenings was just 36 percent. Moreover, screening rates varied greatly among states. Alaska reported 1.6 percent of children received developmental screenings while 77.5 percent of children in Massachusetts received similar screenings.⁸ The Scorecard Committee also focused on the importance of monitoring immunization rates among children. According to figures from the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), Medicaid beneficiaries consistently fall below the national average for recommended vaccines.⁹ With respect to the adult population, the Scorecard Committee recognized the importance of selecting measures that address behavioral health (mental health and substance use disorders), for which Medicaid serves as the substantial payer of services.¹⁰ Recent analysis from the Kaiser Family Foundation shows that in 2014— after the Affordable Care Act's (ACA) Medicaid expansion—Medicaid paid for 25 percent and 21 percent of the nation's mental health and substance use disorder spenditures, respectively. Moreover, that

analysis demonstrated that nearly half of all Medicaid dollars go to behavioral health services because the program is disproportionately responsible for treating persons with the most severe forms of such illnesses.^{11,12}

Despite the preference for NQF-endorsed measures, the Committee recognizes that not all measures on the Child and Adult Medicaid Core Sets or MAC Scorecard are endorsed. Currently, the Scorecard is populated by the Child and Adult Medicaid Core Sets measures. However, the Committee acknowledged that continuous monitoring of new measures in the development pipeline is necessary to ensure that process measures are replaced with more outcome-based measures, as they become available, for the success of future iterations of the Scorecard.

Measure-Specific Recommendations

The Committee considered the FFY 2018 Adult and Child Medicaid Core Sets when making recommendations for potential removal from or addition to the MAC Scorecard. During measure discussions, Committee members considered many factors, including whether measures address the diverse health needs of the Medicaid population and the most vulnerable among them, drive improvements in healthcare quality, and reduce or minimize reporting burden. Committee members considered measures for addition that directly address the usefulness of measure implementation and reporting. Given the recency of the Scorecard's creation, the Committee also considered the application of measures in the Scorecard and the consequences or implications of accountability.

The Committee recommended one measure for removal and four measures for addition. Below are the Committee's measure-specific recommendations. <u>Appendix E</u> provides details on the measures recommended for addition and the measure recommended for removal; in addition, it lists recommended measures and those that did not meet requirements for discussion during the in-person meeting. <u>Appendix F</u> lists other individual recommendations for addition and removal that were discussed but did not pass the consensus threshold (>60 percent of voting members) to gain support or conditional support for addition to and/or removal from the Scorecard.

The MAC Scorecard Committee discussed six measures for potential removal, but ultimately recommended only one measure for removal from the MAC Scorecard: *Use of Multiple Concurrent Antipsychotics: Ages 1-17*. The Committee considered the following factors regarding measure removals:

- Consistently high levels of performance (e.g., >95 percent), indicating little opportunity for additional gains in quality (i.e., topped out measures)
- Changes in clinical evidence and/or guidelines have made the measure obsolete
- Measure does not yield actionable information for the state Medicaid program or its network of providers
- Existence of superior measure(s) on the same topic have become available and a substitution would be warranted

The Committee weighed in on the importance of maintaining the balance of measures within each of the domains addressed by the Scorecard (i.e., ensuring each domain is populated with an acceptable

quality measure). They also acknowledged the importance of fostering stability of the composition of measures on the Scorecard from year to year, especially as the measure set evolves, thereby allowing for longitudinal data collection, managing burden, and supporting analysis of trends over time.

Recommended for Removal

Use of Multiple Concurrent Antipsychotics: Ages 1-17 (Not NQF-endorsed)

This measure assesses the percentage of children and adolescents ages 1-17 who were treated with antipsychotic medications (i.e., "dopamine regulators") and who were apparently taking two or more different antipsychotic medications for at least 90 consecutive days during the measurement year. The Scorecard Committee agreed that the rationale given by the 2016 NQF Pediatric Standing Committee to not endorse this measure still holds true today. In 2016, the Pediatric Standing Committee voted to not endorse this measure due to concerns that the measure inappropriately discourages poly-pharmacy use which might be efficacious in rare instances. The latest performance results of the measure are reported at a median of three percent (lower scores representing better performance). Moreover, Committee members noted that this measure leaves little room for improvement. Committee members agreed that the overall goal for the Scorecard, and public reporting in general, is to drive performance improvement. The Committee also expressed concern that prescribing rates are proximal to an outcome and that measuring the desired outcome for this target population is a better indicator of quality of care. Therefore, the Committee recommended this measure be removed from the Scorecard.

Considered But Not Recommended for Removal

As mentioned above, the Scorecard Committee discussed five additional measures for removal but ultimately did not recommend their removal. This section provides the rationale for not recommending the removal of the five measures.

NQF 1517 Prenatal and Postpartum Care: Postpartum Care (Not NQF-endorsed)

This process measure assesses the percentage of deliveries that had a postpartum visit on or between 21 and 56 days after delivery. In spring 2018, the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG) released a new guideline recommending all women have contact with their obstetric care providers within the first three weeks postpartum.¹³ Committee members agreed that having a measure that does not align with the guidance issued to practitioners is problematic. The National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA) (the measure developer) is scheduled to revisit the postpartum care timing to align with guidelines. Any changes made to the measure would be implemented in the Healthcare Effectiveness and Information Set (HEDIS[™]) 2020. This is an access and availability of care measure which assesses whether a visit occurred according to guideline recommendations. Committee members noted that "ideal" improvements to the measure would yield data on access to care, effectiveness of care, maternal depression, and postpartum contraception. The Committee recommends that CMS maintain this measure as a placeholder while NCQA updates the measure to comport with ACOG's recent guidelines. Furthermore, maintaining this measure on the Scorecard, while waiting for a comprehensive measure to be developed, conveys the importance of maternal health for the Medicaid population.

NQF 1392 Well-Child Visit: First 15 Months

NQF 1392 assesses the percentage of children 15 months old who had well-child visits with a primary care physician during the measurement year. Although recommended for removal by one Committee member, the majority of the Committee supported this measure for continued use on the Scorecard. Committee members agreed that this measure applies to all children and therefore decided to keep it on the Scorecard. The Committee also highlighted that the variability among states indicates regional gaps in performance and further supports the Committee's preference for not removing the measure.

Adolescent Well-Child Visit: Ages 12 through 21 (Not NQF-endorsed)

This measure assesses the percentage of adolescents ages 12 to 21 who had a least one comprehensive well-care visit with a primary care practitioner or OB/GYN practitioner during the measurement year. The Committee noted that there remains a dearth of measures that target this age group specifically. The state Medicaid representatives on the Committee noted that this is a critical access to care measure that marks whether a well-care visit was accessed by a population that lacks screening and preventive care. Additionally, variability exists between the states, indicating a significant performance gap. Therefore, the Committee supported the continued use of this measure on the Scorecard.

NQF 2940 Use of Opioids at a High Dosage in Persons without Cancer

The Committee agreed that addressing the opioid crisis on the Scorecard is of high importance. Additionally, various government agencies are beginning to hold state Medicaid programs accountable for opioid use amongst beneficiaries. Given the current national opioid crisis in the U.S., the Scorecard Committee agreed to keep the measure on the Scorecard until a better outcome-based measure is available while signaling the significance of addressing this issue on the Scorecard. Committee members questioned whether a dosage of 120mg per day is an appropriate cutoff for this measure, and expressed that they would like to see more alignment with guidelines and/or evidence-based dosage information. In response to this concern, the developer acknowledged that the measure dosage lacked a robust evidence-base, and they are now aligning the measure with CDC guidelines as one approach to address this concern. One state representative commented that NQF 2940 might mistakenly capture therapeutic use of narcotics for opioid use disorder (buprenorphine, methadone, etc.); however, the developer clarified that such medication assisted treatment (MAT) for opioid use disorder is not a part of the numerator calculation for this measure. Another member noted that the measure is limited because it only addresses legal supply and does not address illegal distribution. Ultimately, the Committee noted that NQF 2940 is a suitable measure that captures the opioid crisis at multiple levels. A few Committee members noted that more measures are currently being developed in this space.

NQF 0018 Controlling High Blood Pressure, Ages 18 to 85

NQF 0018 is an outcome measure that assesses the percentage of patients 18 to 85 years of age who had a diagnosis of hypertension and whose blood pressure was adequately controlled during the measurement year based on specified criteria. Although one Committee member recommended removal, the majority of the Committee agreed that the incidence and prevalence of high blood pressure in the Medicaid population is very high, and having an outcome measure that assesses blood pressure control is necessary. Therefore, maintaining this measure on the Scorecard highlights a gap area, mainly chronic care, and underscores an opportunity for improvement. Additionally, Committee members noted that the measure is already included in various accountability programs, and highlighted the value of aligning the MAC Scorecard measures with other federal programs.

Recommended for Phased Addition

The Scorecard Committee recommended that CMCS consider four measures for phased addition to the MAC Scorecard (Exhibit 1, below, and <u>Appendix E</u>). These measures passed the consensus threshold (≥60 percent of voting members) to gain the group's full support.

The Scorecard Committee recommended measures that they determined to address high-priority gap areas such as behavioral health and transitions of care/care coordination. The Committee also recommended measures to address the dearth of child measures on the Scorecard. The Committee emphasized the need for parsimony and alignment while acknowledging states' measure collection and reporting burden. The Committee voted to include measures that focus on high-priority areas in Medicaid and CHIP programs, promote quality improvement efforts, and increase general accountability. The Committee unanimously agreed that the set should remain relatively small and include measures that are relevant across the life span of the Medicaid population.

To help prioritize recommendations to CMCS, the Scorecard Committee rank ordered the measures they supported and recommended for addition. The Committee's measure-specific recommendations for addition are described below.

Rank	NQF Number and Measure Title
1	1448 Developmental Screening in the First Three Years of Life
2	1768 Plan All-Cause Readmissions
3	0038 Childhood Immunization Status
	*Adherence to Antipsychotic Medications for Individuals with Schizophrenia (SAA-AD)

Exhibit 1. Measures Recommended for Phased Addition to the MAC Scorecard

*The Adult Core Set and MAC Scorecard includes the NCQA version of this measure, which is adapted from the CMS measure (NQF 1879).

NQF 1448 Developmental Screening in the First Three Years of Life (Not NQF-endorsed)

The Committee ranked this measure as having the highest priority of the four measures recommended to CMCS. NQF 1448 *Developmental Screening in the first Three Years of Life* assesses the percentage of children screened for risk of developmental, behavioral, and social delays using a standardized screening tool. This measure lost NQF endorsement in 2017 because the developer withdrew it from NQF's measure maintenance process. Committee members' concerns were alleviated once the developer noted that even though funding to support maintenance through NQF's process is unavailable, the measure is being maintained, and CMS's contractor is updating the technical specifications on an annual basis. Committee members commented that this measure is of vital importance because of the downstream consequences of not capturing developmental delays in a timely manner. If kids are not screened for developmental, behavioral, and social delays, it is highly unlikely that they will receive early intervention. One member commented that kids with remediable developmental delays who are not

screened and provided interventions require more resources as they progress into adolescence. Therefore, neglecting developmental delays early in life can result in costly morbidity later in life. Committee members noted operational challenges related to collecting and reporting this measure that causes burden for states. One Committee member noted that to effectively collect and report data at a population level, a state must retrieve data from medical records. This data has not been integrated into a standardized screen in electronic health records (EHRs). The Committee agreed that addition of this measure to the Scorecard could potentially have a large impact on the development of children.

NQF 1768 Plan All-Cause Readmissions

The Scorecard Committee believes that NQF 1768 is important for the Medicaid population because it promotes care coordination between acute care facilities and post-acute care settings. One Committee member commented that the measure aligns with many Medicaid requirements, such as assessing care needs prior to admission, transitions of care planning, readmission prevention planning, and discharge planning. Other Committee members noted that the measure helps to encourage both clinical and other health system-related (e.g., social supportive) resources to improve outcomes, and that it represents a good indicator for care coordination between physical and behavioral health.

NQF 0038 Childhood Immunization Status

The prioritization exercise ranked this measure as third for CMCS's consideration for addition to the Scorecard; this measure tied in ranking with *Adherence to Antipsychotic Medications for Individuals with Schizophrenia*. The Scorecard Committee agreed that a measure that assesses the percentage of children who have been immunized is critical to ensure preventive care and to foster both child and population health. NQF 0038 assesses the percentage of children two years of age who had the following vaccines by their second birthday: four diphtheria, tetanus, and acellular pertussis (DTaP); three polio (IPV); one measles, mumps, and rubella (MMR); three haemophilus influenza type B (HiB); three hepatitis B (HepB); one chicken pox (VZV); four pneumococcal conjugate (PCV); one hepatitis A (HepA); two or three rotavirus (RV); and two influenza (flu). The measure calculates a rate for each vaccine. The Committee acknowledged data source challenges, noting that immunization tracking systems vary by state, and that data are not as easily collected as they once were when chart and claims reviews were the only data sources. Despite data source challenges, the Committee recommended the addition of this measure to the Scorecard because it addresses a gap area (screening and preventive care) and fulfills a national quality improvement need.

Adherence to Antipsychotic Medications for Individuals with Schizophrenia (SAA-AD) (Not NQFendorsed)

Tied for third place for CMCS's consideration for addition to the Scorecard, this measure assesses the percentage of beneficiaries age 19 to 64 with schizophrenia who were dispensed or remained on an antipsychotic medication for at least 80 percent of their treatment period during the measurement year. The Committee noted that this measure targets a high-cost, high-risk population. The Committee agreed that nonadherence is a huge problem in the treatment for schizophrenia and is linked to poor clinical outcomes, increased hospitalizations and emergency department visits, noncompliance with outpatient psychosocial treatment, violent behavior, higher risk for alcohol and other substance use dependence, and increased cognitive and functional impairment. In addition to the experiences that the state

Medicaid representatives shared during the meeting, several Committee members commented that evidence-based studies have shown that adherence is strongly linked to improved outcomes in both mental and general physical health (e.g., adherence correlates with fewer hospitalizations for diabetes). Despite the fact that schizophrenia is a relatively rare condition, the Committee considered this measure particularly important because the disorder is chronic and severe relative to other illnesses. The Committee further noted that the high prevalence of serious mental illnesses in the adult Medicaid population justifies the addition of this behavioral health measure to the MAC Scorecard. A few members also noted that this population is a huge user of Long Term Services and Supports (LTSS) services. Thus, the addition of this measure would indirectly promote the use of LTSS services to address some of the needs of this high morbidity and often neglected population.

Considered But Not Recommended for Addition

The Scorecard Committee's rationales for not recommending the following measures are described below.

NQF 0105 Antidepressant Medication Management

A consensus was not achieved to add NQF 0105. Members commented that there are several options for treating depression and medication is only one modality of treatment. Moreover, as a matter of patient choice, Medicaid beneficiaries may choose to switch to other modalities after medication has been initiated, making this measure difficult to interpret. Additionally, members agreed that adding *Adherence to Antipsychotic Medications for Individuals with Schizophrenia* would add greater value to the Scorecard compared to NQF 0105, especially since medication adherence for schizophrenia is the "gold standard" of care. The heterogeneity of response and modalities of treatment makes this measure a poor candidate for the Scorecard.

NQF 0139 Pediatric Central Line-Associated Bloodstream

This measure assesses the Standardized Infection Ratio (SIR) and Adjusted Ranking Metric (ARM) of healthcare-associated, central line-associated bloodstream infections (CLABSI) calculated among patients in bedded inpatient care locations. The data for this measure are obtained from CDC National Healthcare Safety Network. The Committee unanimously agreed to not recommend the addition of this measure to the Scorecard. While the Committee appreciated the value of this measure for a small subset of hospitalized patients, they ultimately decided it is more appropriate for hospital-based quality improvement efforts rather than state performance efforts related to the Medicaid and CHIP populations.

Leveraging MAC Scorecard Measures to Improve Health System Performance

The MAC Scorecard Committee deliberated on ways of leveraging data and measure reporting to drive health system-level change in care quality and care outcomes. The discussion primarily focused on the novelty of the Scorecard as well as potential ways to develop and maximize the utility of the Scorecard as a tool for state-level quality improvement.

MAC Scorecard: System Performance Evolution

Given the nascence of the Scorecard, snapshots of actual use of this tool rely on data collected through other quality improvement efforts such as measures used in the Medicaid Adult and Child Core Sets. However, Medicaid Core Set data are based on voluntary state reporting, whereas the MAC Scorecard will likely evolve into a mandatory public reporting tool. This disconnect in actual use of the measures as well as the opportunity to flourish based on past reporting experiences directed the discussion by the MAC Scorecard Committee.

The Committee discussion included broad considerations such as the power of measurement as a change-inducing, quality improvement lever along with practical issues such as Scorecard gaps and size. CMS representatives noted that the current iteration of the Scorecard is an evolving tool undergoing continual change and modification, and the Committee discussed the Scorecard's impact on utility in light of this context.

Regulatory Enforcement

The Committee acknowledged that systems-level change in performance is precipitated through fundamental considerations that cross the spectrum of care delivery within Medicaid such as processes, products, and services. One such lever discussed for change management and facilitation was regulatory requirements that mandate data collection, thereby allowing for comparative analysis both within and across states. Regulatory requirements also promote continuous data collection which then allows for trend analysis as a catalyst for continuous quality improvement.

Based on the discussion, the Committee members agreed that mandatory measurement and public reporting are useful as a mechanism of change within and across states as well as across health plans in defined geographic areas. For example, future mandatory measurement of the Child Core Set and behavioral health measures from both Adult and Child Core Sets will not only promote data collection, but also will facilitate comparative analysis. As states start to report on measures in the Scorecard, data collected over time will reflect the evolution of public reporting as well as highlight trends in quality improvement in real time. The Committee also advised CMCS to improve the utility of the Scorecard by curating measures focusing on gap areas such as LTSS, primary care services, and outcome measures. The Committee also highlighted the need to incorporate measures into the scorecard with attention to the burden of collecting data for multiple measures, focusing on outcomes, as well as incentivizing quality improvement efforts beyond data collection.

The Committee also noted that the goal should be not only to measure things, but also to fix them in an effort to improve quality. Therefore, quality improvement efforts need to identify issues related to quality and develop solutions to problems causing issues. Together, these two activities will help promote improvement in care quality. However, Committee members noted that the Scorecard measures are value-focused by design and thereby function broadly as indicators of other care delivery such as providers, plans, and communities.

The Committee suggested that CMS consider incentivizing measurement with financial assistance and or payment penalties to advance beyond data collection and reporting. Medicaid Directors who have

successfully used financial incentives as a vehicle for improving Medicaid care quality put forth this suggestion. Care quality can improve either by using specific focus efforts/areas such as individual measures or by using a set of measures and/or broadly using disease/condition-based endpoints. CMS representatives acknowledged that aligning federal reporting programs is one of their priorities along with investigating ways to increase quality improvement efforts related to the Scorecard. Furthermore, CMS noted that public reporting is only one piece of the quality improvement effort and that the Scorecard has other pillars that are not in the purview of this Committee.

Leveraging Data for Change

The Committee agreed that the success of the MAC Scorecard lies in the ability of measures to capture representative samples at the appropriate level of analysis and care setting. It is important to note that data for the Scorecard are collected at the state level, but the greatest opportunity for improving the quality of healthcare delivery is at the provider and health plan level. The Committee acknowledged that data collection on its own is resource-intensive and burdensome. However, when paired with quality improvement focused efforts and requirements, data become a powerful force in changing and improving overall care quality. The group also emphasized that given the number of reporting requirements at the state level, some of which are duplicative and overlapping, alignment of federal reporting programs will enable reporting and quality improvement without an accompanying increase in burden at the state level.

Future Direction for the MAC Scorecard

The Committee also sought to provide perspectives and recommendations for future iterations of the Scorecard. The Committee suggested that CMS approach the Scorecard evolution in two phases by compartmentalizing efforts and creating goals for the short and the long term. In the short term, they suggested a focus on finalizing and optimizing the current Scorecard version with updates. Additionally, CMS was advised that subsequent versions of the Scorecard should address the Committee's recommendations as well as other stakeholder input provided over time. The Committee suggested that the Scorecard's role in quality should be rooted in processes such as curating an appropriate mix of measures for optimal results. At the same time, practical considerations such as Scorecard use at the state level and usability, as in ease of implementation, should be enhanced via continual review. The evolutionary ideal is to use actual Scorecard data to review trends and ultimately to reshape the Scorecard such that it optimizes use and usability. To facilitate such a review in the most comprehensive way practical, the Committee suggested that CMS should encourage broad annual feedback from stakeholders based on the regular release of summarized (but fully transparent) data.

Conclusion

Medicaid and CHIP cover 73 million lives. In order to drive improvements in healthcare outcomes for roughly one-quarter of the United States population, CMCS released a multifaceted measure set: the MAC Scorecard. NQF convened the MAC Scorecard Committee to evaluate the MAC Scorecard version 1.0 and provide measure recommendations for addition and removal. The Committee's recommendations were informed by NQF's Measure Selection Criteria (MSC) (Appendix B), a defined

decision algorithm (<u>Appendix C</u>), the 2018 Adult and Child Core Sets, and the most recently available Core Set reporting data from states (FFY 2017).

The Committee reiterated the need for prioritization of utility, parsimony, and appropriate curation of the measures in the Scorecard as necessary steps in maximizing health system change through data collection and analysis. The Committee also discussed gap areas and high need areas as part of the broader discussion related to the evolution and growth of the Scorecard.

The MAC Scorecard Committee recommended that CMCS consider the phased addition of the following four measures (in order of priority): NQF 1448 *Developmental Screening in the First Three Years of Life*, NQF 1768 *Plan All-Cause Readmissions*, NQF 0038 *Childhood Immunization Status*, and *Adherence to Antipsychotic Medications for Individuals with Schizophrenia (SAA-AD)*. Phased addition entails introducing measures one by one to spread out implementation challenges. In an effort to thoughtfully curate the current Scorecard as well as promote alignment and parsimony, the Committee recommended that CMCS consider the removal of the following measure: *Use of Multiple Concurrent Antipsychotics: Ages 1-17*.

Based on the recent development of the Scorecard, the Committee suggested that CMS focus on curating an appropriate set of measures as well as maximize the data utility of these measures as a lever for improving quality. CMS was advised to consider regulatory levers such as value-based payment to facilitate quality improvement efforts beyond just data collection. Committee members emphasized the need to undertake efforts that enhance the utility and functionality of the Scorecard such as short-term and long-term changes as well as alignment across federal programs.

References

1 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS). Medicaid & CHIP Enrollment Data Highlights website. <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/program-information/medicaid-and-chip-enrollment-data/report-highlights/index.html</u>. Last accessed January 2019.

2 CMS. Maternal & Infant Health Care Quality website.

https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/quality-of-care/improvement-initiatives/maternal-and-infanthealth/index.html. Last accessed January 2019.

3 CMS. CMS Unveils Scorecard to Deliver New Level of Transparency within Medicaid and CHIP Program website. <u>https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-unveils-scorecard-deliver-new-level-transparency-within-medicaid-and-chip-program</u>. Last accessed February 2019.

4 CMS. Medicaid & CHIP Scorecard website. <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/state-overviews/scorecard/index.html</u>. Last accessed February 2019.

5 U.S. Census Bureau. Population Clock website. <u>https://www.census.gov/popclock/</u>. Last accessed May 2018.

6 CMS. Program History website. <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/about-us/program-history/index.html</u>. Last accessed January 2019.

7 CMS. Medicaid & CHIP. *Strengthening Coverage, Improving Health*. Baltimore, MD: CMS; 2017. <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/program-information/downloads/accomplishments-report.pdf</u>.

8 Georgetown University Health Policy Institute Center for Children and Families. *Developmental Screenings for Young Children in Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program*. Washington, DC: Georgetown University; 2018. <u>https://ccf.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/Dev-</u> <u>Screening-3-15.pdf</u>. Last accessed January 2019.

9 Hill HA, Elam-Evans LD, Yankey D, et al. Vaccination coverage among children aged 19-35 months - United States, 2016. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report (MMWR)*. 2017; 66(43): 1171-1177. <u>https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/66/wr/mm6643a3.htm#T1_down</u>

10 CMS. Behavioral Health Services website. <u>https://www.medicaid.gov/medicaid/benefits/bhs/index.html</u>. Last accessed January 2019.

11 National Institutes of Health. Mental Illness website. https://www.nimh.nih.gov/health/statistics/mental-illness.shtml. Last accessed February 2019.

2 Zur J, Muscumeci M, Garfield R. Medicaid's Role in Financing Behavioral Health Services for Low-Income Individuals: Kaiser Family Foundation; 2017. <u>https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-</u> <u>brief/medicaids-role-in-financing-behavioral-health-services-for-low-income-individuals/</u>. Last accessed February 2019.

13 ACOG. ACOG Redesigns Postpartum Care website. <u>https://www.acog.org/About-ACOG/News-Room/News-Releases/2018/ACOG-Redesigns-Postpartum-Care?IsMobileSet=false</u>. Last accessed February 2019.

Appendix A: Roster for the MAC Scorecard Committee and NQF Staff

NQF MAC Scorecard Committee

CHAIRS (VOTING)

Richard Antonelli, MD

Harold Pincus, MD

ORGANIZATIONAL MEMBERS (VOTING)

Aetna Medicaid Stephanie A. Whyte, MD, MBA, CHCQM, CHIE

American Association on Health and Disability Clarke Ross, DPA

American Association of Nurse Practitioners (AANP) Sue Kendig, JD, WHNP-BC, FAAPN

American Nurses Association Rhonda Anderson, DNSc(h), MPA, RN, FAAN, LFACHE

American Occupational Therapy Association Joy Hammel, PhD

Anthem Indiana Medicaid Carla Zachodni, RN, MBA, CPHQ

Association for Community Affiliated Plans (ACAP) Enrique Martinez-Vidal, MPP

Children's Hospital Association (CHA) Sally Turbyville, DRPH, MS, MA

Human Services Research Institute Julie Bershadsky, PhD

Intermountain Health Josh Romney, MD

National Association of Medicaid Directors (NAMD) Elizabeth Matney Sarah Brooks

National Association of Pediatric Nurse Practitioners (NAPNAP) Shayna Dahan, BSN, RN, MSN, CPNP, PMHS

National Partnership for Women & Families Carol Sakala, PhD, MSPH

Ohio Department of Medicaid Mary Applegate, MD

INDIVIDUAL SUBJECT MATTER EXPERT MEMBERS (VOTING)

Kamala Allen, MHS

Lindsay Cogan, PhD

Camille Dobson, MPA

David Einzig, MD

Kim Elliott, PhD, CPHQ

Amy Houtrow, MD, PhD, MPH

David Kelley, MD, MPA

SreyRam Kuy, MD, MHS, FACS

Stephen Lawless, BS, MD, MBA, FAAP, FCCM, FSMB

Julia Logan, MD

Jill Morrow-Gorton, MD, MBA

Elisabeth Okrant, MPH, MSP, PhD

Lisa Patton, PhD

Kenneth Schellhase, MD, MPH

Jeff Schiff, MD, MBA

Marissa Schlaifer, RPh, MS

Judy Zerzan, MD

FEDERAL GOVERNMENT MEMBERS (NON-VOTING, EX OFFICIO)

Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ) Kamila Mistry, PhD, MPH

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA) Laura Jacobus-Kantor, PhD **Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS)** Marsha Smith, MD, MPH, FAAP

Health Resources and Services Administration Suma Nair, MS, RD

NQF Project Staff

Elisa Munthali, MPH Senior Vice President, Quality Measurement

Debjani Mukherjee, MPH Senior Director

Ashlie Wilbon, MS, MPH, FNP-C Senior Director

Michael Abrams, MPH, PhD Senior Director

Shaconna Gorham, MS, PMP Senior Project Manager

Miranda Kuwahara, MPH Project Manager

Jordan Hirsch, MHA Project Analyst

Appendix B: MAP Measure Selection Criteria

The Measure Selection Criteria (MSC) are intended to assist the Committee with identifying characteristics that are associated with ideal measure sets used for public reporting and payment programs. The MSC are not absolute rules; rather, they provide general guidance on measure selection decisions and complement program-specific statutory and regulatory requirements. Central focus should be on the selection of high-quality measures that optimally address health system improvement priorities, fill critical measurement gaps, and increase alignment. Although competing priorities often need to be weighed against one another, the MSC can be used as a reference when evaluating the relative strengths and weaknesses of a program measure set, and how the addition of an individual measure would contribute to the set.

1. NQF-endorsed measures are required for program measure sets, unless no relevant endorsed measures are available to achieve a critical program objective

Demonstrated by a program measure set that contains measures that meet the NQF endorsement criteria, including importance to measure and report, scientific acceptability of measure properties, feasibility, usability and use, and harmonization of competing and related measures

Subcriterion 1.1 Measures that are not NQF-endorsed should be submitted for endorsement if selected to meet a specific program need

Subcriterion 1.2 Measures that have had endorsement removed or have been submitted for endorsement and were not endorsed should be removed from programs

Subcriterion 1.3 Measures that are in reserve status (i.e., topped out) should be considered for removal from programs

2. Program measure set actively promotes key healthcare improvement priorities, such as those highlighted in CMS' "Meaningful Measures" Framework

Demonstrated by a program measure set that promotes improvement in key national healthcare priorities such as CMS' Meaningful Measures Framework.

Other potential considerations include addressing emerging public health concerns and ensuring the set addresses key improvement priorities for all providers.

3. Program measure set is responsive to specific program goals and requirements

Demonstrated by a program measure set that is "fit for purpose" for the particular program

Subcriterion 3.1 Program measure set includes measures that are applicable to and appropriately tested for the program's intended care setting(s), level(s) of analysis, and population(s)

Subcriterion 3.2 Measure sets for public reporting programs should be meaningful for consumers and purchasers

Subcriterion 3.3 Measure sets for payment incentive programs should contain measures for which there is broad experience demonstrating usability and usefulness (Note: For some Medicare payment programs, statute requires that measures must first be implemented in a public reporting program for a designated period)

Subcriterion 3.4 Avoid selection of measures that are likely to create significant adverse consequences when used in a specific program

Subcriterion 3.5 Emphasize inclusion of endorsed measures that have eMeasure specifications available

4. Program measure set includes an appropriate mix of measure types

Demonstrated by a program measure set that includes an appropriate mix of process, outcome, experience of care, cost/resource use/appropriateness, composite, and structural measures necessary for the specific program

Subcriterion 4.1 In general, preference should be given to measure types that address specific program needs

Subcriterion 4.2 Public reporting program measure sets should emphasize outcomes that matter to patients, including patient- and caregiver-reported outcomes

Subcriterion 4.3 Payment program measure sets should include outcome measures linked to cost measures to capture value

5. Program measure set enables measurement of person- and family-centered care and services

Demonstrated by a program measure set that addresses access, choice, self-determination, and community integration

Subcriterion 5.1 Measure set addresses patient/family/caregiver experience, including aspects of communication and care coordination

Subcriterion 5.2 Measure set addresses shared decision-making, such as for care and service planning and establishing advance directives

Subcriterion 5.3 Measure set enables assessment of the person's care and services across providers, settings, and time

6. Program measure set includes considerations for healthcare disparities and cultural competency

Demonstrated by a program measure set that promotes equitable access and treatment by considering healthcare disparities. Factors include addressing race, ethnicity, socioeconomic status, language, gender, sexual orientation, age, or geographical considerations (e.g., urban vs. rural). Program measure set also can address populations at risk for healthcare disparities (e.g., people with behavioral/mental illness).

Subcriterion 6.1 Program measure set includes measures that directly assess healthcare disparities (e.g., interpreter services)

Subcriterion 6.2 Program measure set includes measures that are sensitive to disparities measurement (e.g., beta blocker treatment after a heart attack), and that facilitate stratification of results to better understand differences among vulnerable populations

7. Program measure set promotes parsimony and alignment

Demonstrated by a program measure set that supports efficient use of resources for data collection and reporting, and supports alignment across programs. The program measure set should balance the degree of effort associated with measurement and its opportunity to improve quality.

Subcriterion 7.1 Program measure set demonstrates efficiency (i.e., minimum number of measures and the least burdensome measures that achieve program goals)

Subcriterion 7.2 Program measure set places strong emphasis on measures that can be used across multiple programs or applications

Appendix C: Medicaid Preliminary Analysis Algorithm

NQF staff provided a preliminary analysis of all measures under consideration using the Preliminary Analysis Algorithm derived from the Measure Applications Partnership (MAP) Measure Selection Criteria to support the Committee's review of potential measures. The table below summarizes the preliminary analysis criteria applied.

Assessment	Definition
The measure addresses a critical quality objective not adequately addressed by the measures in the program set.	 The measure addresses key healthcare improvement priorities such as CMS' Meaningful Measures Framework; or The measure is responsive to specific program goals and statutory or regulatory requirements; or The measure can distinguish differences in quality, is meaningful to patients/consumers and providers, and/or addresses a high-impact area or health condition.
The measure is evidence-based and is either strongly linked to outcomes or is an outcome measure.	 For process and structural measures: The measure has a strong scientific evidence-base to demonstrate that when implemented, it can lead to the desired outcome(s). For outcome measures: The measure has a scientific evidence-base and a rationale for how the outcome is influenced by healthcare processes or structures.
The measure addresses a quality challenge.	 The measure addresses a topic with a performance gap or addresses a serious reportable event (i.e., a safety event that should never happen); or The measure addresses unwarranted or significant variation in care that is evidence of a quality challenge.
The measure contributes to efficient use of measurement resources and/or supports alignment of measurement across programs.	 The measure is either not duplicative of an existing measure or measure under consideration in the program or is superior to an existing measure in the program; or The measure captures a broad population; or The measure contributes to alignment between measures in a particular program set (e.g., the measure could be used across programs or is included in a MAP "family of measures"); or The value to patients/consumers outweighs any burden of implementation
The measure can be feasibly reported.	The measure can be operationalized (e.g., the measure is fully specified, specifications use data found in structured data fields, and data are captured before, during, or after the course of care.)

Assessment	Definition		
The measure is applicable to and appropriately tested for the program's intended care setting(s), level(s) of analysis, and population(s)	 The measure is NQF-endorsed; or The measure is fully developed and full specifications are provided; and Measure testing has demonstrated reliability and validity for the level of analysis, program, and/or setting(s) for which it is being considered. 		
If a measure is in current use, no negative unintended issues to the patient have been identified.	 Feedback from implementers or end users has not identified any negative unintended consequences to patients (e.g., premature discharges, overuse or inappropriate use of care or treatment, limiting access to care); and Feedback is supported by empirical evidence. 		

Appendix D: Characteristics of the Current MAC Scorecard

The MAC Scorecard measures fall under six domains (predominantly the *Promote Effective Prevention and Treatment of Chronic Diseases* domain) (Exhibit D1). Measures are not exclusive to each domain and can span across more than one domain.



Exhibit D1. Measures in the MAC Scorecard by Domain

On the current MAC Scorecard, there are seven measures taken from the Adult Core Set and six measures taken from the Child Core Set. Adult Core Set measures comprise the *Promote Effective Communication and Coordination of Care, Strengthen Engagement in Care,* and *Make Care Affordable* domains. Three Adult Core Set measures are housed within the *Promote Effective Prevention and Treatment of Chronic Diseases* domain. Child Core Set measures comprise the *Make Care Safer by Reducing Harm Caused in the Delivery of Care* domain. Five Child Core Set measures fall within the *Promote Effective Prevention and Treatment of Chronic Diseases* domain.

Appendix E: Current MAC Scorecard and Recommendations for Addition and Removal

There are 13 measures included in the MAC Scorecard. Exhibit E1 below outlines the MAC Scorecard measure set, including measures' current NQF endorsement status, FFY 2017 state reporting rates, and the MAC Scorecard Committee's recommendation. Each measure currently or formerly endorsed by NQF is linked to additional details within NQF's Quality Positioning System. Exhibit E2 lists the four measures recommended for addition to the next iteration of the MAC Scorecard. Exhibit E3 includes measures recommended by individual Scorecard Committee members that did not meet minimum requirements for discussion during the in-person meeting. Exhibit E4 lists the measure that the Committee recommended for removal from the MAC Scorecard.

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	Number of States Reporting to CMS FFY 2017	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
0004 Endorsed Initiation and Engagement of Alcohol and Other Drug Abuse or Dependence Treatment Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	 The percentage of adolescent and adult patients with a new episode of alcohol or other drug (AOD) dependence who received the following. Initiation of AOD Treatment. The percentage of patients who initiate treatment through an inpatient AOD admission, outpatient visit, intensive outpatient encounter or partial hospitalization within 14 days of the diagnosis Engagement of AOD treatment. The percentage of patients who initiated treatment and who had two or more additional services with a diagnosis of AOD within 30 days of the initiation visit 	30 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard
0018 Endorsed Controlling High Blood Pressure: Ages 18-85 Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	The percentage of patients 19 to 85 years of age who had a diagnosis of hypertension (HTN) and whose blood pressure (BP) was adequately controlled (<140/90) during the measurement year	25 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard
0272 Endorsed Diabetes Short-Term Complications Admission Rate (PQI 01) Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	Admissions for a principal diagnosis of diabetes with short-term complications (ketoacidosis, hyperosmolarity, or coma) per 100,000 population, ages 18 years and older. Excludes obstetric admissions and transfers from other institutions	27 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	Number of States Reporting to CMS FFY 2017	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
0576 Endorsed Follow-Up After Hospitalization for Mental Illness (FUH) Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	 The percentage of discharges for patients 6 years of age and older who were hospitalized for treatment of selected mental illness diagnoses and who had a follow-up visit with a mental health practitioner. Two rates are reported: The percentage of discharges for which the patient received follow-up within 30 days of discharge The percentage of discharges for which the patient received follow-up within 7 days of discharge 	41 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard
1392 EndorsedWell-Child Visits in the First15 Months of LifeMeasure Steward: NationalCommittee for QualityAssurance (NCQA)	The percentage of children 15 months old who had the recommended number of well-child visits with a PCP during their first 15 months of life	49 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard
1407 EndorsedImmunizations forAdolescentsMeasure Steward: NationalCommittee for QualityAssurance (NCQA)	The percentage of adolescents 13 years of age who had the recommended immunizations (meningococcal vaccine and one tetanus, diptheria toxoids and acellular pertussis vaccine (Tdap) or tetanus, diphtheria toxoids vaccine (Td)) by their 13th birthday	44 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	Number of States Reporting to CMS FFY 2017	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
1516EndorsedWell-Child Visits in theThird, Fourth, Fifth, andSixth Years of LifeMeasure Steward: NationalCommittee for QualityAssurance (NCQA)	The percentage of children 3-6 years of age who had one or more well-child visits with a PCP during the measurement year	49 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard
1517 Endorsement RemovedPrenatal & Postpartum Care (PPC)Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	 The percentage of deliveries of live births between November 6 of the year prior to the measurement year and November 5 of the measurement year. For these women, the measure assesses the following facets of prenatal and postpartum care: Rate 1: Timeliness of Prenatal Care. The percentage of deliveries that received prenatal care visit as a member of the organization in the first trimester or within 42 days of enrollment in the organization Rate 2: Postpartum Care. The percentage of deliveries that had a postpartum visit on or between 21 and 56 days after delivery 	38 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard
2940 Endorsed Use of Opioids at High Dosage in Persons Without Cancer Measure Steward: Pharmacy Quality Alliance	The proportion of (XX out of 1,000) of individuals without cancer receiving prescriptions for opioids with a daily dosage greater than 120mg morphine equivalent dose (MED) per day for 90 consecutive days or longer	23 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	Number of States Reporting to CMS FFY 2017	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
Not NQF-endorsed Adolescent Well-Care Visits Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	The percentage of enrolled adolescents 12-21 years of age who had at least one comprehensive well-care visit with a primary care practitioner or an OB/GYN practitioner during the measurement year.	49 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard
Not NQF-endorsed Percentage of Eligibles Who Received Preventive Dental Services Measure Steward: Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS)	The percentage of individuals ages one to twenty years old eligible for Medicaid or CHIP Medicaid Expansion programs (that is, individuals eligible to receive EPSDT services) who received preventive dental services	51 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	Number of States Reporting to CMS FFY 2017	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
Not NQF-endorsed Consumer Assessment of Healthcare Providers and Systems (CAHPS®) Health Plan Survey 5.0H – Child Version Including Medicaid and Children with Chronic Conditions Supplemental Items (CPC-CH) Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	This measure provides information on parents' experiences with their child's health care and gives a general indication of how well the health care meets their expectations. Results summarize children's experiences through ratings, composites, and individual question summary rates. Four global rating questions reflect overall satisfaction: • Rating of All Health Care • Rating of Personal Doctor • Rating of Specialist Seen Most Often • Rating of Health Plan Five composite scores summarize responses in key areas: • Customer Service • Getting Care Quickly • Getting Needed Care • How Well Doctors Communicate • Shared Decision Making Item-specific question summary rates are reported for the rating questions and each composite question. Question summary rates are also reported individually for two items summarizing the following concepts: • Health Promotion and Education • Coordination of Care	40 states reported in FFY 2017	Supported remaining on Scorecard
Not NQF-endorsed Use of Multiple Concurrent Antipsychotics: Ages 1-17 Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	Percentage of children and adolescents ages 1 to 17 who were treated with antipsychotic medications and who were on two or more concurrent antipsychotic medications for at least 90 consecutive days during the measurement year.	35 states reported in FFY 2017	Recommended for removal from Scorecard

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	Number of States Reporting to CMS FFY 2017	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
0038 Endorsed Childhood Immunization Status Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	Percentage of children 2 years of age who had four diphtheria, tetanus and acellular pertussis (DtaP); three polio (IPV); one measles, mumps, and rubella (MMR); three haemophilus influenza type B (HiB); three hepatitis B (HepB); one chicken pox (VZV); four pneumococcal conjugate (PCV); one hepatitis A (HepA); two or three rotavirus (RV); and two influenza (flu) vaccines by their second birthday. The measure calculates a rate for each vaccine	44 states reported in FFY 2017	Recommended for addition to Scorecard
1448EndorsementRemovedDevelopmental Screeningin the First Three Years ofLifeMeasure Steward: OregonHealth & Science University	The percentage of children screened for risk of developmental, behavioral and social delays using a standardized screening tool in the first three years of life. This is a measure of screening in the first three years of life that includes three, age-specific indicators assessing whether children are screened by 12 months of age, by 24 months of age and by 36 months of age	27 states reported in FFY 2017	Recommended for addition to Scorecard

Exhibit E2. Measure Recommendations for Addition to the MAC Scorecard

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	Number of States Reporting to CMS FFY 2017	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
1768 Endorsed Plan All-Cause Readmissions Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	For patients 18 years of age and older, the number of acute inpatient stays during the measurement year that were followed by an unplanned acute readmission for any diagnosis within 30 days and the predicted probability of an acute readmission. Data are reported in the following categories: 1. Count of Index Hospital Stays* (denominator) 2. Count of 30-Day Readmissions (numerator) 3. Average Adjusted Probability of Readmissions *An acute inpatient stay with a discharge during the first 11 months of the measurement year (e.g., on or between January 1 and December 1).	25 states reported in FFY 2017	Recommended for addition to Scorecard
Not NQF-endorsed Adherence to Antipsychotic Medications for Individuals with Schizophrenia Measure Steward: Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services	Percentage of individuals at least 18 years of age as of the beginning of the measurement period with schizophrenia or schizoaffective disorder who had at least two prescription drug claims for antipsychotic medications and had a Proportion of Days Covered (PDC) of at least 0.8 for antipsychotic medications during the measurement period (12 consecutive months)	32 states reported in FFY 2017	Recommended for addition to Scorecard

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
0027 Endorsed Medical Assistance With Smoking and Tobacco Use Cessation Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance	The three components of this measure assess different facets of providing medical assistance with smoking and tobacco use cessation: Advising Smokers and Tobacco Users to Quit: A rolling average represents the percentage of patients 18 years of age and older who are current smokers or tobacco users and who received advice to quit during the measurement year. Discussing Cessation Medications: A rolling average represents the percentage of 18 years of age and older who are current smokers or tobacco users and who discussed or were recommended cessation medications during the measurement year. Discussing Cessation Strategies: A rolling average represents the percentage of patients 18 years of age and older who are current smokers or tobacco users and who discussed or were provided cessation methods or strategies during the measurement year	Remains a Core Set measure
0039 Endorsed Flu Vaccinations for Adults Ages 18 and Older Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance	The percentage of adults 18 years of age and older who self-report receiving an influenza vaccine within the measurement period. This measure is collected via the CAHPS 5.0H adults survey for Medicare, Medicaid, and commercial populations. It is reported as two separate rates stratified by age: 18-64 and 65 years of age and older	Remains a Core Set measure

Exhibit E3. Measure Recommendations for Addition to MAC Scorecard, Not Discussed

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
0418/0418e Endorsed Preventive Care and Screening: Screening for Depression and Follow-Up Plan Measure Steward: Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services	Percentage of patients aged 12 years and older screened for depression on the date of the encounter using an age appropriate standardized depression screening tool AND if positive, a follow-up plan is documented on the date of the positive screen	Remains a Core Set measure
0471 Endorsed PC-02 Cesarean Birth Measure Steward: The Joint Commission	This measure assesses the rate of nulliparous women with a term, singleton baby in a vertex position delivered by cesarean birth. This measure is part of a set of five nationally implemented measures that address perinatal care (PC-01: Elective Deliver, PC-03: Antenatal Steroids, PC-04: Health Care-Associated Bloodstream Infections in Newborns, PC-05: Exclusive Breast Milk Feeding; Beginning 1/1/2019 PC-06 Unexpected Complications in Term Newborns will be added).	Remains a Core Set measure
1360EndorsedAudiological Evaluation no laterthan 3 months of ageMeasure Steward: Centers forDisease Control and Prevention	This measure assesses the percentage of newborns who did not pass hearing screening and have an audiological evaluation no later than 3 months of age	Remains a Core Set measure
<u>1800</u> Endorsed Asthma Medication Ratio Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	The percentage of patients 5-64 years of age who were identified as having persistent asthma and had a ratio of controller medications to total asthma medications of 0.50 or greater during the measurement year	Remains a Core Set measure

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
1932EndorsedDiabetes Screening for PeopleWith Schizophrenia or BipolarDisorder Who Are UsingAntipsychotic MedicationsMeasure Steward: NationalCommittee for QualityAssurance (NCQA)	The percentage of patients 18-64 years of age with schizophrenia or bipolar disorder, who were dispensed an antipsychotic medication and had a diabetes screening test during the measurement year	Remains a Core Set measure
2372 Endorsed Breast Cancer Screening Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	Percentage of women 50-74 years of age who had a mammogram to screen for breast cancer	Remains a Core Set measure

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
2605 Endorsed Follow-Up After Emergency Department Visit for Mental Illness or Alcohol and Other Drug Abuse or Dependence	The percentage of discharges for patients 18 years of age and older who had a visit to the emergency department with a primary diagnosis of mental health or alcohol or other drug dependence during the measurement year AND who had a follow-up visit with any provider with a corresponding primary diagnosis of mental health or alcohol or other drug dependence within 7- and 30-days of discharge	Remains a Core Set measure
Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	 Four rates are reported: The percentage of emergency department visits for mental health for which the patient received follow-up within 7 days of discharge The percentage of emergency department visits for mental health for which the patient received follow-up within 30 days of discharge The percentage of emergency department visits for alcohol or other drug dependence for which the patient received follow-up within 7 days of discharge 	
2607 Endorsed Diabetes Care for People with Serious Mental Illness: Hemoglobin A1C (HbA1C) Poor Control (>9.0%) Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	The percentage of patients 18-75 years of age with a serious mental illness and diabetes (type 1 and type 2) whose most recent HbA1c level during the measurement year is >9.0%. Note: This measure is adapted from an existing health plan measure used in a variety of reporting programs for the general population (NQF #0059: Comprehensive Diabetes Care: Hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) Control >9.0%). This measure is endorsed by NQF and is stewarded by NCQA	Remains a Core Set measure

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
2801 Endorsed Use of First-Line Psychosocial Care for Children and Adolescents on Antipsychotics	Percentage of children and adolescents 1-17 years of age with a new prescription for an antipsychotic, but no indication for antipsychotics, who had documentation of psychosocial care as first-line treatment	Remains a Core Set measure
Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)		
2902 Endorsed Contraceptive Care-	Among women ages 15 through 44 who had a live birth, the percentage that is provided:	Remains a Core Set measure
Postpartum Women (Ages 15- 20)* Measure Steward: U.S. Office of Population Affairs	 A most effective (i.e., sterilization, implants, intrauterine devices or systems [IUD/IUS]) or moderately effective (i.e., injectables, oral pills, patch, ring, or diaphragm) method of contraception within 3 and 60 days of delivery. A long-acting reversible method of contraception (LARC) within 3 and 60 days of delivery. 	
*Child Core Set includes ages 15-20 only. Adult Core Set evaluates ages 21-44.	Two time periods are proposed (i.e., within 3 and within 60 days of delivery) because each reflects important clinical recommendations from the U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) and the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists (ACOG). The 60-day period reflects ACOG recommendations that women should receive contraceptive care at the 6-week postpartum visit. The 3-day period reflects CDC and ACOG recommendations that the immediate postpartum period (i.e., at delivery, while the woman is in the hospital) is a safe time to provide contraception, which may offer greater convenience to the client and avoid missed opportunities to provide contraceptive care.	

Measure #, NQF Status, Title, and Steward	Measure Description	MAC Scorecard Committee Recommendation
2903/2904 Endorsed Contraceptive Care – Most and Moderately Effective Methods (Ages 15-20)*	The percentage of women aged 15-44 years at risk of unintended pregnancy that is provided a most effective (i.e., sterilization, implants, intrauterine devices or systems (IUD/IUS)) or moderately effective (i.e., injectables, oral pills, patch, ring, or diaphragm) methods of contraception.	Remains a Core Set measure
Measure Steward: U.S. Office of Population Affairs	The proposed measure is an intermediate outcome measure because it represents a decision that is made at the end of a clinical encounter about the type of contraceptive method a woman will use, and because of the strong association between type of contraceptive method used and risk of unintended pregnancy.	
*Child Core Set includes ages 15-20 only. Adult Core Set evaluates ages 21-44.		

Exhibit E4. Measure Recommendation for Removal from MAC Scorecard 1.0

Measure #, NQF Status	, Measure Description	Number of States Reporting to	MAC Scorecard Committee
Title, and Steward		CMS FFY 2017	Recommendation
Not NQF-endorsed Use of Multiple Concurrent Antipsychotics: Ages 1-17 Measure Steward: National Committee for Quality Assurance (NCQA)	Percentage of children and adolescents ages 1 to 17 who were treated with antipsychotic medications and who were on two or more concurrent antipsychotic medications for at least 90 consecutive days during the measurement year.	35 states reported in FFY 2017	Recommended for removal from Scorecard

Appendix F: Additional Measures Considered

The MAC Scorecard Committee considered several measures that did not pass the consensus threshold (≥60 percent of voting members) to gain support or conditional support for use in or removal from the MAC Scorecard. These and other measures could be reconsidered during a future review of the MAC Scorecard.

Measure Number	Measure Title	Measure Steward
0105	Antidepressant Medication Management (AMM)	National Committee for Quality Assurance
<u>0139</u>	Central Line-Associated Bloodstream Infection (CLABSI)	Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

Exhibit F1. Measures Considered for Addition to the MAC Scorecard—Consensus Not Reached

Exhibit F2. Measures Considered for Removal from the MAC Scorecard—Consensus Not Reached to Remove

Measure Number	Measure Title	Measure Steward
0018	Controlling High Blood Pressure: Ages 18-85	National Committee for Quality Assurance
<u>1392</u>	Well-Child Visits: First 15 Months	National Committee for Quality Assurance
<u>1517</u>	Prenatal and Postpartum Care: Postpartum Care	National Committee for Quality Assurance
<u>2940</u>	Use of Opioids at High Dosage in Persons Without Cancer	Pharmacy Quality Alliance
N/A	Adolescent Well-Care Visits: Ages 12-21	National Committee for Quality Assurance